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Dead loons are again washing up along the Lake Erie shoreline.

Volunteers found nearly 150 of the migratory birds Sunday during a beach sweep at Presque Isle State Park. Dozens of others have been discovered in recent days on beaches from Erie to Dunkirk, N.Y.

"We're assuming that the birds died from avian botulism, but we haven't received the test results yet," said Eric Obert, Pennsylvania Sea Grant's extension director and associate director for the Lake Erie program area.

Avian botulism, a serious neuromuscular bacterial illness, has killed more than 52,000 birds in the Great Lakes since 2002.

Though avian botulism has been found in Great Lakes birds since the 1960s, it is a growing problem, especially in Lake Erie.
"We used to see these die-offs once in a while, but now it's happening every year at this time," said Jerry McWilliams, a local birding expert.

Why is it more prevalent now?

Blame the zebra mussels and the lake's food chain.

Zebra mussels, an invasive species that has thrived in Lake Erie in recent years, feed on decaying algae found on the lake bed -- algae often infected with the bacterium that causes botulism.

Fish eat the contaminated zebra mussels, and the loons eat the fish.
"The birds we see in these die-offs tend to be fish-eating birds, like the loons are," McWilliams said.

Other species found here that seem vulnerable to avian botulism include sea gulls and red-breasted mergansers.

Dead loons are usually found in late November because this is when they pass through Erie on their migration to the southern Atlantic coast, McWilliams said.

The birds sick with botulism often drown because they are too ill to keep their heads out of the water.

"They die out in the lake, and when the wind is from the north to southwest, their bodies end up along our beaches," said Harry Leslie, Presque Isle State Park operations manager.
Though hundreds of dead loons have been found locally in recent years, McWilliams said he doesn't think the species is threatened by the toxin.

"I've been out at Sunset Point in recent days and saw huge numbers of loons flying high in the sky," McWilliams said. "They don't fly like that if they are sick. There are plenty of loons out there that seem immune to botulism."

Leslie is concerned that people walking their dogs along the beach will allow their pets to play with or eat the dead birds, and develop botulism. Humans rarely develop Type E botulism, the type most frequently seen in birds.

"We've received no reports of dogs dying from botulism, but I'd be leery of letting my pet play with those birds," Obert said. "We have seen dead animals at the site of bird die-offs, including possums and raccoons."

If you come across a dead bird on the beach and want to dispose of it, take a few precautions, Obert said.
Burying birds is not recommended because other animals might dig up the carcass, eat it and get sick.

"Wear gloves, put the bird in a double plastic bag and dispose of it in the trash," Obert said.

